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Waste management, like many other issues, has experienced major milestones.
In 1971, the Calvert Cliff's decision resulted in an entirely different
approach to the consideration of environmental impact analysis in reactor
siting. The accidents at Three Mile Island and Chernobyl have had profound
effects on nuclear power plant design. The high-level waste repository
program has had many similar experiences that have modified the course of
events. The management of radioactive, hazardous chemical and mixed waste
in all of the facilities of the Oak Ridge Operations (0R0) Office of the
Department of Energy (DOE) took on an entirely different meaning in 1984.
On April 13, 1984, Federal Judge Robert Taylor said that DOE should proceed
"with all deliberate speed" to bring the Y-12 plant into compliance with
the Resource Conservation and Recovery Act and the Clean Water Act. This
decision resulted from a suit brought by the Legal Environmental Assistance
Foundation (LEAF) and grew out of a continuing revelation of mercury spills
and other problems related to the Oak Ridge plants of DOE. In this same
time frame, other events occurred in Oak Ridge that would set the stage for
major changes. Martin Marietta Energy Systems, Inc., became the new prime
contractor for all of the Oak Ridge facilities and the Paducah Gaseous
Diffusion Plant. In addition, the Oak Ridge Operations Office Manager was
newly appointed, Joe La Grone. Things were in place that could allow this
waste management dilemma to be led by a new team - and it happened! It did
not all occur with the stroke of a pen on a new operating contract or the
issuance of a new order, but the stage was set to provide the supporting
environment that allowed a very different and successful approach to
resolving waste management issues at the DOE/ORO Facilities. This is the
origin of the Oak Ridge Model which took hold, proved viable, and was
recently adopted as the DOE Model.

Issue resolution is the heart of this "Model." The concept, simply stated,
is to assure that all stakeholders in waste management decisions have the
opportunity to be participants from the first step. Numerous elements have
developed over the last four years that support and strengthen the concept.
The idea and these new elements can be applied at any facility or location.
Our idea from the very first was to put in place a system that would work
and could be duplicated easily. A discussion of many of the elements that
have contributed to the success of the Model follows.

Advisory Committees

A major advisory committee was established following hearings in Oak Ridge
in 1983 by Senator Gore and Congresswoman Lloyd. This committee, called
the Oak Ridge Environmental Advisory Committee, reports to Mr. La Grone,
Manager, DOE/ORO. Membership in the committee is a blend of scientific
experts and community leaders. There are five scientific experts, the
Superintendent of the Oak Ridge City Schools, a community leader, an Oak
Ridge attorney, and a state senator for the City of Oak Ridge. Last, a
Knoxville attorney, who brought the suit that resulted in Judge Taylor's
April 13, 1984, decision! This group made a very thorough and detailed
examination of the problems in all facilities. Their initial reports were
factual, to the point, and painful! Their independence to address any
issue has never been challenged. The reports generated by this group
continue to be a realistic measure of our success in dealing with our
problems.



Gary A. Davis, attorney in the 1984 lawsuit, gave some indication of the
progress made when in 1987, at the Oak Ridge Model Conference, he said,
"Four years ago, I moved back to Knoxville. At that time, with the daily
DOE headlines, I would never have thought that four years later I would be
addressing a group of people in Oak Ridge about the so-called 'Oak Ridge
Model', and I especially never thought I would have anything positive to
say about DOE's waste management practices. But, here I am today to talk
about both of these things." A committee of this type is an essential
ingredient in the Model.

Several other committees have been active. The Ad Hoc Industry Waste
Management Advisory Committee and the Waste Management Advisory Committee
(WMAC) help with continuing review. The Ad Hoc Committee is composed of
private industry in the Oak Ridge/Knoxville area. The group meets
quarterly to review the plans and activities of the Oak Ridge facilities.
This introduces a flow of new ideas and suggestions to problem resolution.
The WMAC meets monthly, normally at an off-site location. The group is a
crosscut across DOE/ORO and the Region IV Office of the Environmental
Protection Agency and the regulatory agencies of the State of Tennessee.
One- and two-day meetings contain project updates, discussion of monitoring
results, roundtables on problem areas and presentation of long-ran;/e plars.
This set of meetings continues to open dialogue on tough issues and
provides consensus. An absolutely essential ingredient to making this work
is to establish a commitment on the part of the organization to tell it
like it is and to do that with the best scientific communicators you have.

Subcontracting Support

Another component of the Model is the utilization of the experience base
and technical skills of the private sector. As a result of an aggressive
posture on the use of the waste management industry, ths Oak
Ridge/Knoxville area currently has over forty firms involved in the DOE/ORO
work in waste management. This provides all of the facilities with a
manpower pool of technical talent that can quickly be brought to work on a
problem. This broadened base of talent is also an attractive feature in
the discussion of new work. A waste management industry exists in the Oak
Ridge/Knoxville area.

College and University Relation

Historically there has been a strong tie between the DOE operations in Oak
Ridge and the colleges and universities of the nation. Research
appointments, consultants, co-op students, adjunct professors all have an
important role in this relationship. The concentration of attention to
waste management in Oak Ridge and nationally has resulted in several
interesting additions in the local academic community. The Roane State
Community College is part of the State of Tennessee Community College
system. A new program called Environmental Health Technology was started
at the college this fall. The program offers a two-year associate degree
in any of three areas: Waste Management, Industrial Hygiene and Health
Physics. Most of the course work can be transferred to a four-year school.
The support by DOE/ORO, Martin Marietta Energy Systems, and the local waste
management industry is total. Registration for the courses currently



exceeds all expectations. Scholarships by industry and individuals are
numerous. Probably 65 percent of the students will transfer to four-year
institutions and provide the additional staff so badly needed. Those
taking associate degrees will find an excellent job market.

The State of Tennessee Higher Education Commission established a. Center of
Excellence at the University of Tennessee (UT), Knoxville, the UT Waste
Management Research and Educational Institute. This center currently
concentrates on Policy and Biotechnology. The Center has a continuing
participation in Oak Ridge activities.

Students from several schools are finding excellent co-op opportunities in
the Oak Ridge facilities as well as a Department of Defense remedial action
support work managed by the Hazardous Waste Remedial Action Program in Oak
Ridge. Over 30 co-ops are involved.

A strong program with the colleges and universities in your area can pay
long-term benefits that will provide a flow of good ideas and people to
help solve problems.

Technology Demonstrations and Planning

Part of change is demonstrating the ability to improve. We believe that we
must demonstrate our new and improved waste cechnologies on a real-time
basis to gain the confidence and support of our stakeholders that will
allow us to schedule and build large line-item-type projects. The initial
thinking and planning for these demos is transferred during the information
meetings mentioned previously. Requests for proposals are issued to invite
industry to pose innovative solutions to our problems. Once awarded or
started internally, projects are totally visible in that all aspects, both
successes and failures, are presented. The Waste Management Technology
Center was established to act as a focal point for these demonstration
activities. This center is responsible for assisting all facilities in
implementing demonstrations. The center also schedules workshops on key
problems such as disposal of uranium contaminated material, below
regulatory concern (BRC), contaminated soil guidance, etc. Long-range
planning is an essential function that depends heavily on technology
demonstrations. The Low-Level Waste Disposal Development Demonstration
(LLWDDD) and Hazardous Waste Disposal Development Demonstration (HAZWDDD)
are Oak Ridge facilities' long-range plans for disposal. These plans are
discussed and updated on a continuing basis.

We believe that highly visible technology demonstrations are important.

Other Federal Agency Interaction

The conventional information exchanges that occur are supplemented by other
planned interactions. The HAZWRAP manages a significant number of
Department of Defense (DOD) remedial actions studies. The experiences of
this DOD work are discussed with the 0R0 contractors on a regular basis and
are of great value in planning remedial action on-site.



The Region IV Environmental Protection Agency (EPA) has for several years
conducted a Hazardous Waste Roundtable established to solve many of the
hazardous waste planning, licensing, education and minimization issues.
DOE and the Tennessee Valley Authority have joined with EPA in this effort.
Semiannual working meetings to date have produced a strategy for Region IV
states to move toward compliance with the requirement that they be able to
deal with hazardous waste generated over the next 20 years. A waste
minimization program is in place in the State of North Carolina, serving
all Region IV states. A small generator audit and information program is
close to implementation.

The Model Meeting

Communicate what you are thinking about planning, just started, have
underway, or just completed. All of the previous items have been different
ways of developing interfaces that allow you to present your story to
critical groups that must be part of the consensus you need to proceed.
The Model practices all of the above and added one more for good measure --
the Model meeting. We are now into our fourth annual meeting. We

anticipate an attendance this time of approximately 1000! This meeting is
structured to provide a forum for discussion of today's problems and their
solutions. The speakers are a mixture of all of the stakeholders in the
consensus process. It provides, in the formal sessions and the casual
meetings that always occur, an opportunity to review our work v.'ith the best
in the business. The meeting has scheduled a tour of our plants to show
new faces the tasks underway or old faces, progress made. It is the annual
event that allows full disclosure and discussion, and is a highly
recommended method of communication.

In summary, we have reviewed for you today's state of the application of
the Model concept in Oak Ridge. We believe in it! We heartily recommend
this approach to all sites --it gives all stakeholders a win/win scenario.
It works, but it requires dedication to sustain the momentum. The Model is
like anything else --it needs continuing attention to be sustained. The
payoff is large. We have viable waste management industry locally. This
industry is of great help in solving our problems. We enjoy strong
community and business support. We have become quite active in the
academic community growth to serve on continuing need for staff. And
finally, we are contributing to the technological growth and innovation
needed to solve our nation's waste management problems -- that is the icing
on the cake!


